 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2016/17 (NO 5)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
The Meadow Room on 
Tuesday 11th October 2016 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR B SMITH

IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)


1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr Booth, Cllr S Jassal. 
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 12th September 2016. Cllr Dymond mentioned a couple of small typos that the Clerk noted. All agreed and signed by the Chairman, Cllr Dymond.
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.
Cllr Dymond welcomed two members of the Luddesdown Footpaths Committee who were attending the meeting to explain what they do. 

4. Peter Adams and Pat Luxford, Luddesdown Footpaths Committee

Peter Adams explained that he is the County Access leader and that Luddesdown Footpaths Committee has increased from 2 to 3 members. When they increased in size they undertook to also look after the Cobham footpaths.  This was on the back of KCC cuts to such services. In Luddesdown they have 35.5 footpaths to cover, which extend to the boundary with Cobham at Batts Rd and Cobhambury Hill. 
Two years ago the committee started doing some paths in the lower part of Cobham - NS185 Batts Rd to Church to start with. By the graveyard they put two new way marking posts and since then they have branched out extensively into Cobham, including three major clearances in Cobham - NS178 opposite Church to left side of Leather Bottle, past recreation ground. This was in a terrible state and it took a lot of work to clear what was an unwalkable path.  The committee also cleared the Darnley trail by war memorial at Halfpence Lane up to the Ashenbank car park. Cllr Dymond said at this point that the footpath has never been as wide or as a walkable as it is now. The final large clearance job was on the other side of the Mausoleum. Mr Adams explained that the Luddesdown group had worked harder on the 22 paths in Cobham than on Luddesdown in the past year or so. 
Mr Adams went on to say that KCC are continuing to make further cuts to spending and services so the work of the committee will become even more important. He said that it is not just clearing footpaths, it is keeping the community going.  He said they do need some support though. For example, they need somewhere to store posts and equipment sent by KCC. Cllr B Smith offered the use of his yard and Cllr Gabbitas offered some storage at Owletts. 

Mr Adams also explained that all the work done in Luddesdown and Cobham has been done by hand. Both assistants are going on training courses to use a strimmer. This is organised by KCC and includes a Health &Safety course. However, KCC do not supply the strimmers for assistants to use and although they would not ask for the whole sum, a contribution towards the equipment would be greatly appreciated as they currently only have one for two people to use. 

Cllr Arnott said she would like to come along and see what they do. She also asked whether she might be able to do the course herself.  
Cllr Dymond thanked the committee for all their work. Mr Adams said he would find out more about the cost of the equipment and let the Parish Council know.
One parishioner asked whether the walks that the committee also organise could be advertised.  Mr Adams said that they are well advertised in the free newspapers. The walks take place every Wednesday at 11am from the Cock Inn in Luddesdown, and on a Sunday once a month – but this walk differs and it is not advertised. 

The Parish Council were also provided with footpath maps for the local area and Cllr James Blackett offered to scan them for the website. 
5. KCC Transport plan 
Cllr Dymond explained that at the last meeting Councillors were asked to look at the Plan with a view to discussing it in more detail at the meeting. She said she also would like to set up a small working party to discuss further, to include Cllr Blackett and Cllr Booth as members of the Transport Committee, but also anyone else who would like to be involved. 

Cllr Dymond began by saying that of considerable concern to the Parish Council is the fact that Option C is at top of KCC’s list.

Cllr Haig said she still thinks that the problem at Dartford needs to be addressed first. The impact on all local villages if option C goes ahead will be considerable. Cllr Haig also noted that traffic recording equipment has been laid in Cobham this week [it was also noted that these recording devices extended out to the rest of Gravesham] but typically there has not been any major problems with the A2 since monitoring began.
Cllr Dymond said that the Plan lays out options for new roads for Fastrack and Paramount too, not just Option C. It also mentions a possible lorry park. 

Cllr Dyer said that Bluebell Hill and Wrotham road would struggle to cope with the increased traffic. Unfortunately, Meopham does not seem to realise the impact that option C will have. Also, there is no cycling provision in the Plan so that needs to be factored in too.  

Cllr Blackett said that the document talks about expanding Bluebell Hill too. 
Cllr Dymond said that data is being recorded locally at present, noting the volume of traffic and weight of vehicles on the roads too. Cllr Dymond also said that the working party would meet and discuss the plan in detail and submit a response on behalf of the Parish Council.  

6. Parishioners Comments
One parishioner noted that option C is looking likely and this will cause an increase in traffic through village so we need to quickly start mitigating the risk by putting traffic calming measures in place now.  
Another parishioner mentioned the boundary of Scripps’ land in Round Street and some barbed wire that has come down. Cllr Arnott said she would check it. The parishioner also said that National Trust head office are in contact with Yeomans about tidying their boundary.  Lastly, the KCC boundary tidying reminder notice and dog fouling notice need replacing on Manor Road noticeboard. Clerk to action.
One parishioner asked about the proposed Sole Street footway. Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council is still waiting for the solicitor of one landowner to reply. KCC are ready to do the plan but still awaiting response. Cllr Dymond said that she would suggest to KCC that they go ahead with the plans for two alternatives.
The owner of the land opposite the Railway Inn brought plans along to the meeting for Councillors to have a look at. He explained that the designs are based on locals’ input and are in-keeping with local properties. They are also open to further input prior to submitting, for example on suggestions to the frontage – picket fence or shrubs. The plans were shared with the Planning Committee. 
KCC
Not present.

7. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond explained that the Cobham traffic management measures should be implemented during school half-term in October. She explained that the Parish Council is still waiting for clarification on double yellow lines and whether this has gone to consultation yet. 20mph limit will go in, extra bollard by Crockers Place, extending dotted white line at end of Battle Street and white line down side of The Street from Battle Street to farm entrance to make road look narrower than it is. Vegetation around traffic signs also to be cleared, damaged ones replaced, roundels put in 100m apart. At the top of Cobhambury road the hedgerows to be cut back further.  The sign for the layby opposite the school to be moved further down so they know where to wait. 
Flooding in Sole Street
Cllr Blackett explained that the work that was planned to put soakaways in Sole Street is on hold as the engineers have identified some buried services that are in the way. Hoping that this will be resolved in a week or two. 

Sunken drain covers in The Street
Southern Water have fixed two of them but missed the third. Clerk to re-report. 
Halfpence Lane overgrown vegetation
Scripps have cut their side. Other side still needs doing. Clerk to report again.
Blocked gullies along The Street
Some have been cleared but the gullies outside The Forge and outside Leather Bottle still needs clearing. (North side) Clerk to report.
Unsuitable for HGVs sign at Henhurst Rd

The Clerk explained that KCC have said that the sign would need to be funded from Cllr Sweetland’s budget. Cllr B Smith to look onto best location etc. 

Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park
The Clerk explained that KCC Highways have now agreed to clear the footway.
Jeskyns (parking) 
It was agreed that there does not seem to be a huge problem at the moment.  

Parking outside the Church

The people who had been parking outside the church were not aware that they should not be parking there. They have now been alerted to the fact. Keep on the agenda for now.  

Knotweed

Cllr Arnott said that the Sports field is under control, and John Jackson is looking at the footpath by the side of the field.  
Clerk to write to the Ship again. 

Dogs on leads/pick up after your dogs
Cllr Arnott reported that Cllr Booth was given the notices for the top field and the groundsman has already put these up. The lower field ones will be printed shortly and Cllr Arnott will put those up. 

Defibrillators

Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council has submitted a grant application on behalf of all village groups and organisations, and that permission has been given by St Mary’s Church Room and the Meadow Room to have them at those locations. 
Bulb planting

Cllr Arnott has bought a couple of bag of bulbs and said she would organise a date to plant them once we have had some more rain. Verges opposite school and corner of Lawrence Drive would be done. 
Litter issues
Our maintenance man has been collecting litter at the village end of Halfpence Lane which is now looking much better. The other end is still bad, as are some areas in Sole Street. Cllr Dymond said that some villages are organising regular litter picks and she would like to have at least two per year in Cobham and Sole Street.  The next one could be in November. Date to be confirmed. 

Benches

Cllr Dyer said that he checked the benches at the weekend and could not see any issues. Also, the bushes had been cut back. Cllr B Smith said that the Sports Club wanted to lose one of the benches nearest the cricket nets, but he is trying to convince them to keep it. He also said that there is one wobbly one, which he is trying to fix. 
Police & Crime Commissioner meeting
Cllr Dymond said that this potential meeting with the Police & Crime Commissioner might develop into a KALC meeting, to be held in one of the villages. This will be discussed at the upcoming KALC meeting in November. 

8. Ongoing Items

Playing Fields

This has already been covered by Cllr Dyer. The Clerk reported that Cllr Booth has offered to start cutting the playground grass. 
Footpaths
Cllr Dymond said that she and Cllr Arnott recently attended a Gravesham Rights of Way meeting. One of the topics discussed was that the riverside path from the Isle of Grain to Gravesend which now forms part of the coastal path. It is due to be competed in 12 months’ time.
Transport

The Clerk reported that the Community bus has recently lost another driver. Cllr B Smith offered to help when needed. 
Planning
Ref No 20160774 - Knights Place Farm Watling Street ME2 3UB

Application for the removal of condition 2 and variation of condition 3 attached to planning permission reference umber 20070628 with triple carport with a self-contained bedsit in roof space over garage; to allow the retention of an additional garage bay, the continued use of three garage bays of residential purposes and the retention of associated amendments to garage openings.


CPC objects to the removal of condition 2 and variation of condition 3 attached to the above application, which would result in a change of use from agricultural to residential.  The look of the building will be changed in a way that will negatively affect the AONB and Metropolitan Green Belt adjacent to the Listed Grade II main house.  If this were to become such a residential dwelling there can be little doubt it would be separated from the main property in the not too distant future, and further development sought.

Ref No 20160760 – Leighton Sole Street DA12 0ZX

Application for a Lawful Development Certificate in respect of the proposed use of land within the residential curtilage for the stationing of a mobile home as a granny annexe incidental to the main dwelling.

The Clerk compiled our comments for reply to GBC, as Cllr K Smith declared an interest as an adjacent property.

Neighbourhood Forum Report
Cllr Dymond said that the planned meeting has been cancelled due to lack of Speakers. The next Neighbourhood Forum public meeting will be in 2017.


Parking opposite the school

Cllr Dymond explained that one parent has received special permission, from the headteacher, and in the short-term, to use the passing bay opposite the school to park whilst collecting one of her children from school. This is due to exceptional circumstances.  The allocation of a space in Lawrence Drive was also offered. 

Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
This has already been discussed earlier in the meeting. 

Sweepshole Pond
Cllr Arnott questioned what Baylis did at the last visit as it looks as if the reeds have just been trimmed and not removed. Clerk to check. 
Meadow Room
Cllr Gabbitas reported that the Meadow Room are looking for a Vice Chairman. She also reported that there is a quiz evening coming up in November and they are looking for more fundraising activities. They are asking local organisations to become part of the volunteer group. Chris Antrobus is the new Chairman. 
The current fundraising funds will pay for new flooring in existing large kitchen and the replacement of all windows and curtains throughout, including the pre-school. 

9. GBC Matters

Cllr Jassal was not present.

10. KCC 
Cllr Sweetland was not present but the Clerk reported that on 27th Oct there is a Town & Parish Council seminar. Clerk to send details to Cllr Dymond.
11. KALC

Cllr Dymond said that all the rural villages are getting defibrillators. She also reported that there is a new training list from KALC and asked whether anyone was interested in doing any courses. The new Cllr course was cancelled so that one might be worth doing if they are still offering that course. 
Details of the Community Award scheme have been announced. Any local folk can be put forward for work they have done for their community. Clerk to circulate the details.
The next KALC meeting is on 8th November at 7.30pm in Meopham.

KALC have also warned Parish Councils about precepts. Parish Councils will soon be asked to look after hedgerows themselves so Parish Councils need to consider what they have in place. We need to see how we can share equipment and manpower. The cost of this will come from our precept, and new legislation will not allow Parish Councils to increase their precept by more than 2%. 
12. Parish Councillors
Cllr Haig checked and there are salt bins at Battle Street and by the school. 

Cllr Blackett checked the Sole Street bins and they are full. 

Cllr Dyer reported some incidents of fly tipping in Whitepost Lane. 

It was also noted that the tubes recording the traffic flow in The Street had been secured using bolts which had gone into the grouting in between paving. Cllr Dymond said she would check for damage once they had been removed. 
It was reported that there are still around 10 caravans parked at Nells Café car park. Clerk to ask Cllr Jassal about this
Lastly, resident Bill Kingham’s flight in a Spitfire has made the local news and his family sent a thank you letter to village residents. Photos and a copy of the letter are on the Parish Council’s facebook page. 
13. Any other Business
Remembrance Sunday is on 13th November at Cobham War Memorial. 
14. Finance
On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr M Haig, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
19/09/16
Southern Water




£1870.76

26/09/16
KCC Cobham traffic mgt project


£2390.00

11/10/16
MI Payroll





£45.00

11/10/16
Clerk’s salary (Oct)
                                                
£216.80

11/10/16
Maintenance salary (Oct)



£115.20

11/10/16
PKF Littlejohn (Auditors)

 

£120.00

11/10/16
Royal British Legion




£50.00

Total






       

£4807.76

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.35pm.

Chairman............................................................................................................................
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